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and Financial Services in Rural Regional and Remote Areas of Australia.

INTRODUCTORY

Traditional Credit Union Limited ("TCU") is a credit union which has a Head Office in Darwin and of branches in remote Indigenous communities in the Northern Territory. It provides counter services in its branches and has a major focus on Aboriginal employment and training. It is also crucial to our operations that, whilst meeting the procedural and regulatory requirements that apply to other Authorised Deposit Taking Institutions, we provide services that are culturally appropriate. TCU would not be able to successfully operate in remote communities without being able to do this.

The submission is in two parts:

1.
Comment on the specific questions raised.

2.
Information on TCU and the issues it faces which form a background to our comments. The two parts of the submission should be read together.

Our comments relate to provision of financial services in remote Aboriginal communities. They may have limited application to provision of services in say larger rural communities.

TCU has been on operation for over seven years and during that time has been able to expand and improve its services, meeting a number of challenges and deal with a number of complex issues.

We would be happy to meet with members of the Committee to further discuss these issues.

Comments on specific questions rose:

(a)
Options for making additional banking services available to rural and regional communities, including the potential for shared banking facilities.

There are a number of options available.

In line with our plans for expansion we would be looking to set up in other remote communities.

Based on our experience it is believed that in the case of remote Aboriginal communities an understanding of and ability to deal with cultural issues is crucial to being able to operate successfully in remote communities, along with an ability to deal with the challenging operational issues involved, such as remoteness. It is not simply a matter of setting up branches and expecting to deal with the sort of ongoing issues that occur in a normal suburban, or even rural branch (though these
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occur as well). TCU has also shown that provision of financial services can provide employment and training opportunities for indigenous persons living in the communities. Our loans scheme has also provided small, relatively affordable personal loans to a number of members

More details on TCU's experiences in this regard are in the background paper.

However it is unlikely TCU can significantly expand its branch network without assistance with the costs of branch establishment. Programmes such as the RTC scheme are of assistance with this, however it needs to be better targeted, and

expedited.

The TCU Board also believes that community training in areas such as financial literacy should occur for instance to enable members to better use existing TCU services such as budget account. Again funding is needed for this programme

which should be made available to all persons and not just TCU members.

We are also looking at partnership arrangements, not only with Government but other financial institutions. We would, for instance be interested in offers of

assistance from the major banks and we have been actively exploring such

initiatives. It could be argued that TCU, given its set up and experience, would, be better able to operate a branch in a community than a major bank.

One way of assistance could be TCU, rather than opening a counter facility in a bigger community such as Gove, operating out of a bank premises.

Whilst it is noted there are some proposals for the establishment of other indigenous credit unions, and it is a definite option, it is believed the regulatory requirements, such as in the Banking Act, would make it very difficult.

(b)
Options for expansion of banking facilities through non‑traditional channels including new technologies.

Like other financial institutions our members have access to EFT‑POS and ATM facilities, through Cuecards, though our members make extensive use of over the counter facilities at branches. The issue of cards has been very popular. We are shortly to offer internet banking facilities to members.

The use of these facilities should be accompanied by training in use of Cue cards and internet ‑ particularly the importance of not disclosing a member's PIN or

password. However, it has been our experience that in spite of advice provided on this issue some members hand their cards and PIN's over to third parties. This has no doubt been the experience of other financial institutions.
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To expand internet facilities in particular not only is it necessary to improve communications to remote communities, but to make computers available, eg through the establishment of RTC's.

Having said that many people in communities not only want to make fund transfers, or pay for groceries by EFT‑POS but see "hard" cash.

In the case of communities where TCU operates this is available through the TCU branch through EFT‑POS facilities, and in the case of Wadeye an ATM machine where the cash is provide by TCU.

ATM machines are an option, however they must be provided with clean cash. There is arguably an increased capacity for fraud and problems when they do not work eg through criminal damage.

Sending of cash raises transport and insurance issues.

Branches in communities are seen as providing a more complete service.

As an additional factor, an increased use of ATMs in communities could make a branch less viable, particularly since their economics are already fairly marginal.

Whilst "smart" cards have their uses for instance for phones they are not seen as a substitute for cash.

(c) The level of services currently available to rural and regional residents.

Communities where TCU operate have, it is believed a reasonable service. If TCU was provided with further assistance we could open branches in other communities. Otherwise we have no specific comments.

(d)
International experiences and policies designed to enhance and improve the quality of rural banking services.

The models in place in Canada and the United States for their indigenous people should be studied as they have some relevance.
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